
TOWN OF WAREHAM

PLANNING BOARD

Memorial Town Hall

54 Marion Road

Lower Level Cafeteria

PLANNING BOARD MEETING MINUTES

Date of Meeting:
September 10, 2007

Members Present:
George Barrett, Chairman Pro Tem




Mary Taggart




Michael Baptiste




Mary Morley




Barbara Gomes-Beach, Associate Member 




Charles Gricus, Town Planner




John Cronan, BOS Liaison

Members Absent:
Robert Blair

I. CALL MEETING TO ORDER

G. Barrett called the meeting to order.

II. PRELIMINARY BUSINESS

A. Reorganization of the Board – (NOT HANDLED)
B. Minutes – NONE
C. Woodland Circle – Road layout change, c/o Charles Rowley & Associates

Present before the Board:
Charles Rowley & Associates

Mr. Rowley explained that Woodland Circle is located in Pinehurst Beach.  More than a year ago, the applicant went to the Town Administrator hoping to be able to work w/ the Town for a modification of a road layout for Woodland Circle.  It appears a house the applicant owns that was built in 1945 encroaches into the street.  A plan has been prepared which has been shown to the BOS.  A proposed description has been done which will alter the easement of the layout of Woodland Circle to go around the house & eliminate the encroachment.  The BOS asked that the plan be given to the Planning Board.  This road layout format requires a signature of the Board.  The BOS also requested that the Board review the plan & deliver a report to them because they wish to put an article in the Town Meeting Warrant to allow the applicant to alter the layout.  He submitted documentation.
G.Barrett asked if this action is normally done by the Board of Survey.  Mr. Rowley stated they don’t have a Board of Survey.  He explained the only requirement is for the applicant to file a copy w/ the Planning Board.  A public hearing is not required because the Board is not being asked to hold a public hearing to modify the layout.  It is a public way – Town land & it comes under the jurisdiction of the BOS.  The applicant is required to file a copy of the plan & obtain recommendations from the Board to give to the BOS.  This change in layout cannot be accomplished w/out Town Meeting vote.

Discussion ensued re:  the proposed layout changes.  Mr. Rowley discussed the procedure for incorporating the layout description into an article for the Warrant.  

MOTION:
M. Morley moved the Board recommend approval of the Woodland Circle road layout change.  M. Baptiste seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

Mr. Rowley noted, if approved at Town Meeting, he will be submitting a Mylar plan.  He will then request the Board sign it.
D. Informal Presentation – proposed building on Main St., c/o A.D. Makepeace/Tom Berkeley

Present before the Board:
Tom Berkeley, A.D. Makepeace





Bill Madden, G.A.F. Engineering

B. Gomes-Beach stated she thinks she may be an abutter to this project.

Mr. Berkeley described the location of the project site.  There is approx. 5 acres.  The proposal is for a 10,000 sq. ft. office building w/ two stories & associated parking.  The design is not complete.  He discussed the building layout & elevation.  He described the proposed building as a big house.  He noted the single family homes & duplex apartments in this vicinity.  Mr. Berkeley clarified the description of the dwellings in the vicinity.

Mr. Berkeley stated there used to be a building on this site (an old barn).  M. Baptiste stated there had been some concern when this barn had been taken down.  He stated they have met w/ the Wareham Historical Commission & the Historic District Commission relative to the project.  He explained that the focus will be on the portion of the parcel on the left.

M.Baptiste asked where patrons of the abutting church will park.  Mr. Berkeley explained they most likely will continue to park there. 

M. Morley asked how much of the five acres is historical.  Mr. Berkeley stated none of it is.  They are not in a historic district.  He discussed the concerns of the Historic Commission (which don’t have jurisdiction for this property) relative to the screen house which they hope to save or move it.  Nothing will be done to it in the short term.

Mr. Berkeley noted the timeframe for the filing/permitting process & there isn’t a target date.  The construction will be contingent upon someone leasing this space.  Each floor of the building is almost identical w/ approx. 4,000 sq. ft. of space to lease.  Again, the design is not complete.  The floor plan may change depending on securing someone to lease the space & what their needs may be.

Mr. Madden stated the building will be serviced by Town water & sewer.  There will be an on-site stormwater management system.  There is currently an application pending w/ the ConCom for wetlands delineation.
E. Endorsement of plan – SAV, c/o Charles Rowley & Associates

Present before the Board:
Charles Rowley, Charles Rowley & Associates

Mr. Rowley is requesting Board signatures of the subdivision plan which the Board approved for SAV.  On the plan notes, it indicates there is no covenant, but there is security on file.  The street name was changed in accordance w/ the name which was approved.  The 20 days has elapsed & the Town Clerk’s signature is on the plan.  

The Board members proceeded to sign the endorsement for SAV.

F. Modification of subdivision/conditions – The Pond at Fearing Hill

(NO DISCUSSION WAS HELD ON THIS MATTER)
III. PUBLIC HEARINGS

A. Definitive Subdivision for Cornerstone Properties Group of Wareham – 0 Lucy Street & off of French Avenue.

Present before the Board:
John Churchill, J.C. Engineering, Inc.





Rob Fantoni, Cornerstone Properties Group of Wareham

The public hearing notice was read into the record.

Mr. Churchill discussed the proposal.  There are two lots off of Lucy Ave.  Lucy Ave. has is a 30 ft. wide layout under a subdivision plan back in the 1950’s.  Lucy Ave. is somewhat improved from Woodbridge Ave.  The road is gravel & overgrown coming in from French Ave.  The proposal is to connect Lucy Ave. from Woodbridge Ave. over to French Ave. w/in the 30 ft. wide layout & the proposal includes a gravel road w/ two drainage easements & retention basins.  The road will be super-elevated to flow onto the property into drainage easements which will be provided.  The utilities being proposed are water & sewer.  

Mr. Churchill is in receipt of the letter from Hancock Associates relative to review comments.  He discussed the gravel road & retention basins.  This proposal will connect a string of homes.
M. Morley spoke re:  letter from the Fire Dept. indicating that they reviewed the proposed roadway.  Mr. Churchill stated there is an existing 30 ft. wide layout.  The proposal is for a 16 ft. roadway.  M. Morley stated the Fire Dept. had concerns & they are asking for it to be 20 ft. – 24 ft.  Mr. Churchill has not seen this letter. He discussed the shape of the lots.  It will allow for a house to be constructed on the lot w/ a 20 ft. setback & maintenance of the 30 ft. buffer the ConCom requires.  He is asking for a waiver on both lots.  M. Morley stated the Fire Dept. also mentioned fire hydrant criteria for spacing.
M. Morley asked re:  the houses that will be connected to this roadway.  Mr. Churchill discussed connection between French Ave. & Woodbridge Ave.  Lucy Ave. is not utilized now.  It is impassible.  

M. Baptiste asked if there are other dwellings on Lucy Ave.  Mr. Churchill stated there is not.  M. Baptiste expressed concern re:  a 16 ft. road.  He also expressed concern re:  the request for waivers for no drainage or pavement.  Mr. Churchill stated the proposal is to construct the road w/ the existing gravel.  M. Baptiste expressed concern re:  the large amount of wetlands at this site & relaxing the buildable circle.  He feels putting three dwellings is too much.
G. Barrett asked where the sewer line will be running to.  Mr. Churchill stated it will run to Woodbridge Ave.  G. Barrett asked if Sewer Commissioner approval is needed.  Mr. Churchill stated plans were submitted & comments have not been received.  Discussion ensued re:  lot D & splitting into lots E & F.  Mr. Churchill stated the right of way is set & they are trying to provide access to the proposed lots in a safe manner w/in the 30 ft. wide right of way.  They are not creating the right of way.

Audience members were asked for questions or comments.

Present before the Board:
Jean Smith, Canedy St.

Ms. Smith expressed concern re:  the right of way road being referred to as gravel.  At the Spring Town Meeting, the roads in Rose Point were accepted as Town roads.  Residents of this area have tried hard to get the gravel roads tarred by the Town.  As it stands now, Mr. Gifford, Municipal Maintenance Director is looking to do a few roads at a time.  

Ms. Smith asked re: the water line being run to this property.  It was a paper road & there was no sewer run there.  On the request of Mr. Cotton, a two-inch water line was run there & it was proposed to connect to a 3-inch water main.  At the time, Mr. Martin, Water Dept. Superintendent told her that a 2-inch water line would not provide adequate water pressure.  She asked if it is proposed to install a larger water main for these proposed homes.  She wouldn’t support a fire hydrant w/ a 2-inch water line.  G. Barrett stated the Fire Dept. has indicated that the plan doesn’t meet the distances for fire hydrants.  This would require a larger main.
Ms. Smith spoke re:  zoning relative to 80% of the property needs to be dry.  The plan  24,000 sq. ft. of upland, but this includes the drainage easement.  She asked how there would be enough dry land to put a house on the two lots.  There is a stream in back of these lots & it is very wet.  M. Baptiste discussed a Board visit to the site a year ago.

Ms. Smith stated the applicant put in the three houses that are on the top of French Ave. currently.  She asked if all the land was purchased at the same time.  Mr. Churchill stated ________________.  Ms. Smith stated if the land was owned prior to sewer going in, why were these dwellings not part of the sewer project & paying a betterment.  G. Barrett doesn’t know how the betterments were proportioned, but an adjustment would be logical.
It was stated there is no sewer on the road.  G. Barrett stated there most likely will be a systems development charge.  Mr. Churchill stated there will be a tie-in fee.

Ms. Gomes-Beach asked how the issue of water is being addressed.  Mr. Churchill stated they have designed for the 2-inch water line which will be capable of servicing the two houses.  The 2-inch line will be connected through Woodbridge Rd.  He discussed this connection.

Ms. Gomes-Beach asked if this road is built out, will it make the houses that are currently not accessible more accessible to French Ave.  Ms. Smith stated it wouldn’t have any bearing for herself.  She has enough accessibility to French Ave. currently.  She stated there is only one way in & one way out to the point because of the Rte. 195 overpass.

Mr. Churchill stated the plans have gone to Hancock Associates & they are awaiting comment.  M. Baptiste feels the road documentation should also go to Hancock.  He indicated that he doesn’t want the waiver for __________________________.  Discussion ensued re:  the drainage easement & setback requirements.  M. Baptiste expressed safety concerns re:  the road issue.
MOTION:
M. Taggart moved to close the public hearing for a Definitive Subdivision for Cornerstone Properties Group of Wareham – 0 Lucy Street & off of French Avenue.  M. Baptiste seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

MOTION:
M. Baptiste moved to deny the application for a Definitive Subdivision for Cornerstone Properties Group of Wareham – 0 Lucy Street & off of French Avenue on the grounds of lot shape & road width factors.  M. Taggart seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)
IV. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARINGS

A. Continental Marina – Cranberry Highway - Al Harrington

Present before the Board:
Bill Madden, G.A.F. Engineering, Inc.

Mr. Madden discussed what transpired at the first public hearing.  At that time no comments from Town boards had been received.  He has yet to receive any correspondence from said boards.  The permitting timeframe for this project has gone beyond the 45 days.

Mr. Madden discussed an RDA filed w/ ConCom.  The hearing was closed & a Negative Determination #2 was given.  This means portions of the work will occur w/in a resource area, however the work won’t have any impact on this area.    He discussed the proposal for an outside deck.  ConCom asked if the Building Inspector would require a foundation.  They were told that there wouldn’t be a need for a foundation & sono tubes would be placed on the existing paved surface under the deck, but there was a  request to anchor the deck.  He will be forwarding this change to the Board shortly.
Mr. Madden stated the deck will be utilized seasonably to 10:00 P.M.  He discussed issue of drainage & where it flows.  There haven’t been provisions made for drainage on site because it is being handled in a specific manner.   The EPA has come up w/ a stormwater pollution prevention plan associated w/ the powerwashing of the bows of boats.  In the event the applicant wants to do this at this site, he will be required to place a closed looped powerwash system & have the water contained as well as recycle water.  There is another facility the applicant can utilize on Rte. 28 to handle this type of activity.
G. Barrett stated there had been concern re:  parking & numbers proposed.  He visited the site on a Saturday & the parking lot was full w/out this use.  He feels the numbers need to be backed out & include the use of the existing building/retail space.  Mr. Madden stated the history w/ the retail space has shown that this is mostly utilized by patrons of the marina.  Most of the use (for parking) would be from the bar/restaurant would be from the patrons of the marina. 

G. Barrett asked re:  the status on the application for a liquor license by the applicant.  Mr. Madden was told at the BOS office that the liquor license process didn’t have to run parallel w/ this application.  C. Gricus explained that if the application complies w/ site plan review, the liquor license process can commence after.  Mr. Madden explained that they are not relying on approval by this Board as a basis for obtaining a liquor license.

M. Morley asked re:  landscaping.  Mr. Madden noted there are no changes to landscaping w/ the exception of the wood deck.  They did look at the prospect of landscaping, but they were hindered by the way the parking is laid out & how the buildings are very tight to the side lines.  There isn’t much opportunity to place landscaping of any means.

G.Barrett stated the initial proposal was to have ½ a parking space per slip & parking for the proposed change, but the retail space wasn’t included & the space between the metal building & the road as employee parking.  Mr. Madden explained the fence has fallen down & is in dis-repair in front of the building.  They propose to restore the fence & provide employee parking.  Valet parking is an option by bringing the cars up to the other facility in Buzzards Bay.  Brief discussion ensued re:  boats being stored in the parking lot.

M.Morley asked if some sort of enhancement could be placed in front of the fence.  Mr. Madden stated this could be done.  He noted that there is one handicapped space ____________.  G. Barrett asked if this is adequate.  Mr. Madden stated it is required to have one handicapped space per 25 spaces & two for 50.

Audience members were asked for questions or comments.

Present before the Board:
Mary Geneo, Jefferson Shores Association

Ms. Geneo submitted a letter in opposition from the Association including an aerial view of the property.  The Board reviewed the letter & the aerial photo.  Brief discussion ensued re:  the rack service for boats.
Present before the Board:
Richard Halamar, Jefferson Shores Road

Mr. Halamar discussed how sound carries across the water.  He has awoken at 3:00 A.M. w/ someone swearing or talking on a fishing boat.  He stated there will be people on the deck until 10:00 P.M. at night.  He feels this would be a serious issue relative to the carrying of noise.  Another issue is parking.  The parking lot is full now w/ the boats currently being housed there.  Adding a restaurant & more employees doesn’t make sense w/ the parking availability.  Weekends & holidays will have the most people attending the restaurant & boating.  He feels the parking situation needs to be mitigated.

Present before the Board:
A gentleman

The gentleman discussed the fork truck used (at the property in front of the blue building where they put boats in) which has a radius of 15-18 ft.  He asked how many parking spaces will be available for employees in this area where this fork truck utilizes.  He is concerned w/ this site being in a flood zone & a removable dock.  There is also no stormwater remediation or runoff available at this site especially for additional parking.  

Mr. Madden stated the fork truck needs to make turns inside the building as well.  The turning maneuvers can be made by the truck w/in the building.  No additional parking is being added.  It is parking that already exists.  They are not proposing a removable dock because discussions w/ the Building Inspector led them to change the plan to include 10  twelve-inch diameter piers four ft. deep in the ground as an anchoring mechanism for the dock.  This would be mitigation for the storm damage prevention in the event of a storm.

B.Gomes-Beach asked if the restaurant will be open to the public.  Mr. Madden stated it will.  She asked if the applicant held any discussions w/neighbors as to what is being proposed.  Mr. Madden stated there hasn’t been a neighborhood meeting w/ the Jefferson Shores Association.  The use change/addition came from the users of the marina.  He doesn’t know anything about the economics of this.
Discussion ensued re:  lot coverage being mostly paved.  Mr. Madden stated he will revise the parking issues & come back before the Board.  It was suggested that the applicant meet w/ the Jefferson Shores Association to resolve some of the issues.  Discussion ensued.
Discussion ensued re:  valet parking & lot coverage regulations.
A gentleman noted the intersection on Cranberry Highway near Jefferson Shores is one of the worst in the State.  He asked if the Police Dept. has made comments.  G. Barrett stated that this application was noted O.K. by the Police Dept.
G. Barrett stated in most cases, these types of proposals are a nice addition to the water front community, but it has to work w/ everyone & allow for access.    ½ a space per slip for marina parking assumes that not everyone will be there at the same time.  To rely on valet parking for day to day matters isn’t needed 100% of the time.  He suggested the engineer come up w/ a reasonable number for all the activities at this site which will make the parking work.   He also suggested coming up w/ some sort of noise abatement fence along the side of the deck facing Jefferson Shores.  Mr. Madden will come up w/ revisions to address concerns.

A gentleman stated that a noise abatement fence won’t make a difference to Jefferson Shores because of noise disbursement.  The back of the building & the deck will act as a sounding board & push the sound to the direction of Jefferson Shores.  He feels the sound will be projected.  He asked if there was any consideration to having the restaurant inside vs. outside on a deck.

Present before the Board:
  A woman

The woman asked if the ConCom approved the plans.  Mr. Madden stated they have w/ revisions made on the suggestion of the Building Inspector to anchor the deck.  The woman expressed concern re:  water runoff & if you can see it.  Mr. Madden stated it goes down the boat ramp & into the bay.  The woman stated when she built her house, she had to go before the ConCom & was required to install drainage so runoff wouldn’t go onto the beach.  Mr. Madden stated the proposed deck will be placed on an already paved surface.    

Present before the Board:
A Gentleman

The gentleman asked if there are any setback requirements for the new public usage.  This new usage will be approx. 2 ft. from the water.  G. Barrett stated this would be a ConCom issue.  The ConCom would dictate the conditions under which it would take place.  Discussion ensued re:  setbacks.  Brief discussion ensued re:  pump out boat/station.

MOTION:
M. Morley moved to continue the public hearing for Continental Marina – Cranberry Highway – Al Harrington to September 24, 2007.  M. Taggart seconded.

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)
V. COMMITTEE REPORTS

(NONE)

VI. DISCUSSION

A. Request to reconsider Pine Grove Estates Subdivision – off of Charge Pond Road, c/o J.C. Engineering, Inc.

Present before the Board:
John Churchill, J.C. Engineering, Inc.





Dave Singer, Attorney representing Ms. Marotta

Mr. Singer is present to address the Board’s recent action on the subdivision plan.  He acknowledged that the subdivision plan was complicated.  The hearing was opened in 2/07 & he discussed the history of this hearing, including continuances.  He noted that the Board has the newest plan w/ the most recent provisions, but there have been no comments from the Board on them.  He found out that the Board had denied the definitive plan & addressed a letter to Mr. Churchill chastising him for the practice of requesting extensions more than three times.  He understands the last request for an extension didn’t specify the reason for the extension, but there was no intent on delaying this hearing, for example, to cheat abutters.
Mr. Singer stated unless the Board is in a position to revoke its denial, re-notice the hearing, & allow the matter to continue, the applicant & representative will be forced to move forward w/ a civil action to appeal the decision of the Board or start the process all over again.

Mr. Churchill discussed the requirements needed to move forward w/ the process which requires the Board to revoke its decision or re-filing.  He didn’t find out until Friday that this application was denied.  He would have expected a phone call to his office on Tuesday as a courtesy that this occurred so they could prepare on how to proceed.  

Mr. Churchill stated he filed an application on 8/13/07 & filed revised plans around the same time w/ Hancock Associates.  As of 8/27/07, they had not reviewed the plans.  Hence, a continuance was in order at the last meeting to tonight’s meeting.  He noted the complexity of the plans & he wouldn’t think the Planning Board would want to rush through a complicated project of this size.  He has been before the Board three times w/ this application & seeking opinion/guidance from the Board.  They also asked for waivers, for example, a longer roadway as a concession to do a cluster development.  If the Board felt as though they didn’t want a cluster development, he would have submitted definitive subdivision plan for a conventional plan by right.  The Board originally was in favor of the cluster development plan.  These plans along w/ the application were submitted in 1/07 w/ the hearing in 2/07.  They had been waiting for review by Hancock Associates which did not come in until 5/31.  Once they received the letter from Hancock Associates, they revised the plan to gain further input from the Board.
Mr. Churchill questioned the denial of the Board.  He felt they were on the same page as the Board & the abutters.  He asked the Board to revoke their denial which would allow him to amend their plans to continue the process forward.

G. Barrett expressed frustration the night of the hearing when people showed up & were told that there was a request to postpone the meeting which was the fourth request to continue.  The Planning Dept. didn’t find out about this request for postponement until 3:30 P.M.  Mr. Churchill stated his office waited until 4:30 P.M. to get the letter from Hancock Associates.  Without the letter, it would have been pointless to attend.  

G. Barrett stated Mr. Churchill was told months ago that the Board was not inclined to waive the 1,000 ft. right of way.  The Fire Dept. is not agreeable to this & it is not a workable solution to them.  Mr. Churchill stated according to the Fire Chief it would be an acceptable solution by providing a 16 ft. wide gravel road.  G. Barrett stated the Fire Dept.’s objection to this is that gravel roads aren’t maintained.
Mr. Singer asked for clarification as to whether this decision was to satisfy the abutters & if that is why the process ended that evening.  The two main issues were being worked on for the Board’s satisfaction w/ the expectation that at the end of the process, there would be a plan that satisfied the Board.  They are trying to do the right thing.  M. Baptiste feels to do the right thing would be to abandon the project over the culvert.  Part of the Board’s responsibility is safety to the public.  There is no guarantee from the representative that there would be no further subdivision off of the proposed subdivision into perpetuity.  There is a lot of open land beyond it.  He expressed concern re:  the area being subject to a forest fire, placing homes over the culvert, & having a safe evacuation route.  Mr. Churchill feels if the applicant meets the rules/regulations of the Board, they are entitled to an approval.  He doesn’t want to generate plans for a conventional subdivision.  He asked what direction the Board wants them to go in.  M. Baptiste suggested building houses on one side of the pond & creating a causeway for open space on the other side.  
G. Barrett feels the Board needs to address the deficiencies in the plan & maintain the integrity of the public hearing process.  Mr. Churchill feels the Board should revoke the denial & allow him to amend the plan as regulations state or, he asked, does he have to go back & re-submit an entire site plan review in whole.  

Mr. Singer asked re:  minutes of the meetings, how up to date they are, & when they will be available.  Ms. Sampson stated they haven’t been started, but can be.  Mr. Singer would like to see the record as to who made the vote for denial & the vote itself.

G.Barrett asked for a show of hands for members who would be inclined to revoke the previous vote & proceed w/ the advertising process.  C.Gricus feels the Board could revoke the application w/ public notice & contact to abutters.  He feels it is w/in the Board’s purview to waive the fees.  Discussion ensued.
Present before the Board:
Ken Ferreira, ZBA Chairman

Mr. Ferreira stated the only ones who can consider revoking or waiving fees are the ones on the winning side.  The only ones who could vote to re-open the hearing are the ones who won the denial.  He noted that there is a denial of the Special Permit as well. Discussion ensued re:  how to proceed.

M. Morley stated the denial given two weeks ago was at the fourth request for a continuance.  It was very contentious for abutters/ residents.  This was a consideration for the denial vote, but not the primary one.

Mr. Singer discussed the revocation & the waiving of fees.  Discussion ensued.

The Board discussed waiving the fee for re-submission of the application.  G. Barrett stated the review fee would still remain in effect.  

G. Barrett stated the Board had been concerned because no new information had been given on the culvert, access, etc.  Mr. Churchill discussed the culvert issue.  He doesn’t feel there are structural issues w/ said culvert.  G. Barrett felt that the representative hadn’t decided on how to address the issue w/ the culvert.  He feels the public felt this way as well.  Mr. Churchill stated this is not the case.  G. Barrett stated if someone had shown up at the last hearing to explain what is going on it would have been better.  He understands that he should have explained the reason for request to continue better.  He noted the new plans submitted before the meeting.  C. Gricus stated these plans were delivered Thursday prior to Monday’s meeting.  Mr. Churchill stated the plans were available for the meeting & the Board could have reviewed them even if he weren’t present.  He felt they had an agreement, in principle w/ the Board to prepare to move forward w/ the plans submitted which took time to prepare.
Ms. Gomes-Beach stated originally, she was unable to vote on this application.  She expressed concern re:  differing versions of procedure & dates.  Mr. Churchill stated if they re-file, Ms. Gomes-Beach will be able to vote on this.  He wants to amend the plans & bring it back to the Board.   G. Barrett stated the intent of the vote was to maintain the integrity of the hearing process & have the applicant re-file.

Brief discussion ensued re:  how to proceed.  C. Gricus stated a letter may be needed redefining the time lines for a Special Permit under a Form C.  This will not be a new submission.  Discussion continued.  G. Barrett stated there are no scheduled meetings in October unless the Board chooses to call a special meeting.  Brief discussion ensued re:  advertising a public hearing.  The next scheduled meeting is Nov. 19, 2007.
MOTION:
M. Morley moved to hold a Special Meeting of the Planning Board on October 15, 2007.  M. Taggart seconded.
VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

MOTION:
M. Morley moved to set a public hearing date for Pine Grove Estates Subdivision on October 15, 2007.  M. Taggart seconded.
VOTE:  (4-1-0)

M. Baptiste opposed

M. Baptiste stated a public hearing cannot be set w/out an application.  G. Barrett stated there will be an application submitted.  If not, there will not be a public hearing.

B. Street name changes – Set public hearing date.
Discussion ensued re:  an attempt to put a name on a street (Chipmunk Road) so it can be put into the 911 system.  It has been suggested to name it Munk Road.

NOTE:
NO MOTION WAS MADE TO SET THE PUBLIC HEARING


DATE.

C. Lot releases – Salt Meadow Shores/Burgess Point Shores.
It was stated that there was never a performance bond set for these lots.  Only lot releases were voted upon.  G. Barrett stated an applicant went looking for a building permit, but the Building Inspector wouldn’t give it because the lot release couldn’t be found.

M. Baptiste suggested the Board send a letter to the Building Inspector explaining that all lots are released in this subdivision.  G. Barrett feels the lot release document should be executed to be on file at the Registry of Deeds.

Brief discussion ensued re:  this subdivision.
VII. CORRESPONDENCE

Present before the Board:
Ken Ferreira, ZBA Chairman

Mr. Ferreira  submitted a letter to the Board relative to his situation on Special Municipal Employee status.  In summary, he explained what he can & cannot do without being a Special Municipal Employee.  He also explained how to obtain information from the Ethics Commission.

Brief discussion ensued re:  writing a letter jointly (Planning Board & Zoning Board) relative to this issue.

Lengthy discussion ensued.

M. Baptiste asked re:  the status of the Townhouse Apartments (across from Continental Marina).  He asked why they are being advertised as townhouse apartments.  He suggested the Building Inspector go check into this matter.

VIII. FUTURE MEETINGS/PUBLIC HEARINGS

A. September 24, 2007 – Regularly Scheduled Meeting

B. October 8, 2007 – Holiday – No Meeting

C. October 22, 2007 – Fall Town Meeting – No Meeting

IX. ADJOURNMENT



MOTION:
M. Morley moved to enter into Executive Session for the purpose of discussing litigation.  M. Taggart seconded.

ROLL CALL VOTE:
M. Morley – Yes





M. Baptiste – Yes





M. Taggart – Yes





G. Barrett – Yes

VOTE:  Unanimous (4-0-0)

Attest:  ____________________________


George Barrett, Chairman Pro Tem



WAREHAM PLANNING BOARD

Date signed:  __________________

Date copy sent to Town Clerk:  __________________
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